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From: Paul Wayper

To: ACT Standing Committee on Planning, Transport, and City Services

Dear committee,

I am a long time electric vehicle enthusiast, and am the second person to have
built his own electric motorbike and registered it in the ACT.  I am now
building the Mark II (after a motor failure on the Mark I in 2019) and my
partner and I are looking to buy an electric vehicle to replace our Subaru
Liberty.  So I'm glad to be able to put forward a submission to the inquiry on
EV adoption in the ACT.

On the inquiry's terms of reference:

a. Skills development needs

I think the dealers and other motor trade mechanics will already be
progressing in learning how to repair and maintain electric vehicles.  I don't
think the ACT government needs to specifically step in to help this.

b. Industry development opportunities

I have four big proposals here:

Firstly, an Australian company named Janus Electric is working to convert
semi-trailers to electric drive.  They use an innovative battery swap system
that gives them many advantages over both proprietary electric semi-trailer
and truck systems and over conventional ICE semi-trailers.  They are also
ideally suited to short haul delivery, such as within the ACT.  With freight
being a major component of transport emissions, I would like to see the ACT
government doing a lot more to get the freight industry to change to using
electric drivetrains, and supporting an Australian company would be an
excellent additional benefit.

Secondly, I cannot believe that Action Buses still runs almost exclusively on
diesel.  In late February of this year the Territory government announced 12
zero-emissions buses - but this will make little dent on the fleet of 337
diesel buses and 70 compressed natural gas buses (if my calculations are
correct).  The Transport Canberra website doesn't even list the electric buses
in its fleet.  To me, buses are the other really obvious thing that is in the
ACT government's control that would make a major difference to the
electrification of our transport.

The Australian company Nexport is already producing electric buses and is
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supplying the Sydney fleet, with the NSW government planning to replace all
eight thousand of its buses by 2030.  I believe the ACT Government should be
working with Nexport to get buses built and maintained here in the ACT.

Thirdly, one of the big issues with transport is waste tyres.  An innovative
Australian company, Green Distillation Technologies Corporation, has developed
a way of recycling tyres back into oil, that can be used in plastics and other
higher-value petrochemical inputs, carbon and steel.  They operate a plant in
Warren, near Dubbo, and are now creating a plant at Bacchus Marsh.  I think
the ACT could serve as another excellent place for this company to set up a
plant.  They seem to be small and produce little to no waste.

And fourthly - although not exactly on the topic of electric vehicles - why
has the ACT government not bought the Mugga Lane Solar Park?  This would allow
the ACT government to directly benefit from its own solar power.  There's got
to be a good opportunity in there.

c. Planning laws and regulations.

I applaud the recent decision to require strata title apartment builders to
put in electric vehicle charging for residents.  I think more needs to be done
to make sure chargers are supplied in existing strata title developments.
This should not be a burden shouldered exclusively by the home owner - the ACT
government should be able to provide some incentive or rebate for installation
of EV charging facilities in multi-unit residential buildings.

d. ACT Government's role in providing charging infrastructure.

If the ACT government was to supply EV charging in more public car parks
across the ACT, this would send the noticeable signal that EVs are supported
here in Canberra.  If some of those parking spaces were designated as "EV
only", it would continue the Territory government's push to reduce the amount
people drive in to the city or town centres.

While most EV owners charge their vehicles at home, it's always useful for us
to know that there's a back-up plan in case we're out and we need to get that
bit of extra charge.  EV charging infrastructure also very useful to
travellers to the ACT.  So overall having more chargers around helps confidence.

The main thing is that the chargers have to work, and they have to have an
easy to use system of payment.  No having to set up an account beforehand, no
complicated authentication system - it should be possible to plug in, scan a
QR code on the charger, and follow the prompts to get the charging started.

e. Regional charging infrastructure etc.

I do not believe this is a barrier to local uptake.

f. Application of taxes and charges.

Though I've yet to benefit from it, I think that the moves the Territory
government has made so far to give EV drivers and riders some preferential
treatment (e.g. use of transit lanes, free registration for two years,
zero-interest loans) are good.  I don't think the Territory government needs
to think a lot more on these.  And in general I think ACT residents are pretty
progressive and want to start purchasing EVs - the problem is in the supply,
not the demand.

I'm really heartened to see the ACT Government announce a date for phasing out
sale of new combustion-engine vehicles.  From long experience, dates form the
basis of plans.  It's too easy for the people in the existing ICE (internal



combustion engine) vehicle market to make no plans to change if they know
there's no practical end-date for their products.  In the EV community we hear
lots of stories of dealers who pretended that EVs didn't exist in order to
sell an ICE car.  And while my experience recently has been more positive than
that I think that the dealers need the incentive to change their thinking, so
I think the phase-out date is a good one.

I'm loath, on the other hand, to consider Territory government actions that
would discourage ICE purchase and use, at least before 2035.  Until the global
supply of EVs, and the supply into Australia, are fundamentally increased
there are too many people that depend on their cars to make their living.
It's very hard for EVs to compete with cheap small ICE cars that are heavily
subsidised by dealer servicing.  And unless the Territory were to consider a
progressive tax on vehicle size, power to weight ratio, or overall weight that
would put the pressure on expensive ICE vehicles while not penalising cheaper
models, I don't think this is really an area the Territory government should
move into.

The one policy I am absolutely against is putting a 'road usage charge' on
electric vehicles.  The logic offered is that EVs should pay for the
maintenance of the roads, and the normal mechanism to do this is via the fuel
excise which EVs do not pay.  There are two main reasons that this is
fundamentally flawed:

* Firstly, since the mid 1990s the fuel excise has gone into general revenue.
So there is no link between fuel tax and road repairs.  And my experience of
driving through some parts of regional NSW, where the local council is heavily
in debt, is that no road repairs get done there despite the desperate need and
the number of people buying fuel in that region.

* Secondly, EVs make only a trivial contribution to road wear.  The bulk of
this comes from semi-trailers and then large commercial trucks delivering
freight and concrete.  And yet these vehicles actually enjoy a diesel subsidy
from being in the transport industry.

There are many other problems with this regressive, inconvenient tax, and I
won't bore the inquiry by listing them all here.  I would only observe that it
has probably cost the Victorian government more to set up and run their scheme
than they have earned off it.  That is not a good use of public money.  When
the transport industry pays its fair share of the road repair costs, then we
can talk about whether EVs are a problem.

g. Federal taxes and charges

The fundamental problem, in my view, with the adoption of electric vehicles in
Australia is that for the last nine years we have had a Federal government
utterly resisting doing anything it can to make ICE vehicles less attractive.
We need fuel quality restrictions.  We need transport pollution monitoring and
restrictions.  We need disposal of the many hazardous wastes from ICE vehicles
to be taxed more heavily.  And we need incentives within the car import
industry that limit their imports of ICE vehicles and boost sales of EVs.

I'm sure the ACT government has already been doing everything it can to
encourage the new Federal government to consider these ideas.  I think
Australian governments need to move carefully, especially around things that
are seen as penalties.  But on the other hand I think there is definitely more
interest these days in progress and change, and an understanding that
sometimes we have to give up something in order for the rest of society to
benefit.

h. Other Federal barriers



Mostly covered above.

Other issues and matters:

EV purchasing is affected by local, national and international forces.  Prices
are dictated by everything from the cost of ICs and batteries to pandemic
workforce and supply chain issues to taxes and charges at territory and
federal level.  This means that while we cannot expect the ACT to be able to
radically change the price of vehicles here, every influence has a 'network
effect' that helps shift the overall perception.

While I'm one of the few people in Canberra who has made their own EV, I don't
think that should be given special consideration.  However, if the Main Roads
department have updated the forms since I registered my electric motorbike so
that they allow for a vehicle with no cylinders and no cubic centimetres of
piston displacement, that'd be good :-)

Thanks once again,

Paul




